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The kings of the Jinn were moved to delight by that fair singing and fluent speech and praised Tuhfeh; and Queen Kemeriyeh rose to her and
embraced her and kissed her between the eyes, saying, 'By Allah, it is good, O my sister and solace of mine eyes and darling of my heart!' Then
said she, 'I conjure thee by Allah, give us more of this lovely singing.' And Tuhfeh answered with 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute
and playing thereon after a different fashion from the former one, sang the following verses:.When the king heard his viziers' words, he was
exceeding wroth and bade bring the youth, and when he came in to the king, the viziers all cried out with one voice, saying, "O scant o' grace,
thinkest thou to save thyself from slaughter by craft and guile, that thou beguilest the king with thy talk and hopest pardon for the like of this great
crime which thou hast committed?" Then the king bade fetch the headsman, so he might smite off his head; whereupon each of the viziers fell
a-saying, "I will slay him;" and they sprang upon him. Quote the youth, "O king, consider and ponder these men's eagerness. Is this of envy or no?
They would fain make severance between thee and me, so there may fall to them what they shall plunder, as aforetime." And the king said to him,
"Consider their testimony against thee." "O king," answered the young man, "how shall they testify of that which they saw not? This is but envy
and rancour; and thou, if thou slay me, thou wilt regret me, and I fear lest there betide thee of repentance that which betided Ilan Shah, by reason of
the malice of his viziers." "And what is his story?" asked Azadbekht. "O king," replied the youth,.?OF CLEMENCY..When the evening evened,
the king sat in his privy chamber and bade fetch the vizier, who presented himself before him, and the king required of him the promised story. So
the vizier answered, "With all my heart. Know, O king, that.Thou that the dupe of yearning art, how many a melting wight, iii. 86..115. The Angel
of Death and the King of the Children of Israel cccclxiii.EL ABBAS AND THE KING'S DAUGHTER OF BAGHDAD. (46).Were not the
darkness still in gender masculine, iii. 193..When Noureddin heard these his slave-girl's verses, he fell a-weeping, what while she strained him to
her bosom and wiped away his tears with her sleeve and questioned him and comforted his mind. Then she took the lute and sweeping its strings,
played thereon, after such a wise as would move the phlegmatic to delight, and sang the following verses:.So Kemeriyeh cried out to an Afrit of the
Afrits and a calamity of the calamities, (240) by name El Ased et Teyyar, (241) and said to him, 'Go with my message to the Crescent Mountain,
the abiding-place of Meimoun the Sworder, and enter in to him and salute him in my name and say to him, "How canst thou be assured for thyself,
O Meimoun? (242) Couldst thou find none on whom to vent thy drunken humour and whom to maltreat save Tuhfeh, more by token that she is a
queen? But thou art excused, for that thou didst this not but of thine intoxication, and the Shekh Aboultawaif pardoneth thee, for that thou wast
drunken. Indeed, thou hast outraged his honour; but now restore her to her palace, for that she hath done well and favoured us and done us service,
and thou knowest that she is presently our queen. Belike she may bespeak Queen Es Shuhba, whereupon the matter will be aggravated and that
wherein there is no good will betide. Indeed, thou wilt get no tittle of profit [from this thine enterprise]; verily, I give thee good counsel, and so
peace be on thee!"'.Selim and Selma, ii. 81..King who knew the Quintessence of Things, The, i. 230..One day, I changed my clothes and putting
money in my sleeve, sallied forth to explore the holes and corners of this city, and as I was going about, I saw a handsome house. Its goodliness
pleased me; so I stood looking on it, and behold, a lovely woman [at the lattice]. When she saw me, she made haste and descended, whilst I abode
confounded. Then I betook myself to a tailor there and questioned him of the house and to whom it belonged. Quoth he, "It belongeth to such an
one the notary, may God curse him!" "Is he her father?" asked I; [and he replied, "Yes."] So I repaired in haste to a man, with whom I had been
used to deposit my goods for sale, and told him that I desired to gain access to such an one the notary. Accordingly he assembled his friends and we
betook ourselves to the notary's house. When we came in to him, we saluted him and sat with him, and I said to him, "I come to thee as a suitor,
desiring the hand of thy daughter in marriage." Quoth he, "I have no daughter befitting this man." And I rejoined, "God aid thee! My desire is for
thee and not for her." (213) But he still refused and his friends said to him, "This is an honourable man and thine equal in estate, and it is not lawful
to thee that thou hinder the girl of her fortune." Quoth he to them, "Verily, my daughter whom ye seek is passing foul-favoured and in her are all
blameworthy qualities." And I said, "I accept her, though she be as thou sayest." Then said the folk, "Extolled be the perfection of God! A truce to
talk! [The thing is settled;] so say the word, how much wilt thou have [to her dowry]?" Quoth he, "I must have four thousand dinars." And I said,
"Hearkening and obedience.".123. The Blacksmith who could Handle Fire without Hurt cccclxxi.King's Son of Cashghar, Abdullah ben Nafi and
the, ii. 195..When the king heard his vizier's words, he marvelled with the utmost wonderment and bade him retire to his lodging. [So Er Rehwan
withdrew to his house and abode there till eventide of the next day, when he again presented himself before the king.].? ? ? ? ? Oft as I strove to
make her keep the troth of love, Unto concealment's ways still would she turn aside..? ? ? ? ? c. Abou Sabir ccccxlviii.? ? ? ? ? o. The King's Son
and the Merchant's Wife dccccxciii.? ? ? ? ? No exhorter am I to abstain from the fair, Nor to love Mecca's vale for my profit I care;.However, he
would not be denied, and when he saw her [constant] refusal of herself to him, he feared lest she should tell the folk of him. So, when he arose in
the morning, he took a scroll and wrote in it what he would of forgery and falsehood and going up to the Sultan's palace, said, '[I have] an
advisement [for the king].' So he bade admit him and he delivered him the writ that he had forged, saying, 'I found this letter with the woman, the
devotee, the ascetic, and indeed she is a spy, a secret informer against the king to his enemy; and I deem the king's due more incumbent on me than
any other and his advisement the first [duty], for that he uniteth in himself all the people, and but for the king's presence, the subjects would perish;
wherefore I have brought [thee] warning.' The king put faith in his words and sent with him those who should lay hands upon the woman and put
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her to death; but they found her not..He [seated himself on the divan and] leant upon a cushion, whilst she put out her hand to her veil and did it off.
Then she put off her heavy outer clothes and discovered her charms, whereupon he embraced her and kissed her and swived her; after which they
washed and returned to their place and he said to her, 'Know that I have little knowledge [of what goes on] in my house, for that I trust to my
servant; so arise thou and see what the boy hath made ready in the kitchen.' Accordingly, she arose and going down into the kitchen, saw cooking
pots over the fire, wherein were all manner of dainty meats, and manchet-bread and fresh almond-and-honey cakes. So she set bread on a dish and
ladled out [what she would] from the pots and brought it to him..Presently, the king [of the city] was minded to go forth to his garden, (206)
a-pleasuring, and bade the cook forego him thither and appoint in his stead one who should dress meat for the king, so that, when he returned, he
might find it ready. So the cook fell a-considering of whom he should appoint and was bewildered concerning his affair. As he was on this wise,
the old man came to him and seeing him perplexed how he should do, said to him, 'Tell me what is in thy mind; belike, I may avail to relieve thee.'
So he acquainted him with the king's wishes and he said, 'Have no care for this, but leave me one of the serving-men and go thou in peace and
surety, for I will suffice thee of this.' So the cook departed with the king, after he had brought the old man what he needed and left him a man of the
guards..110. King Shah Bekhi and his Vizier Er Rehwan dccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? Except I be appointed a day [to end my pain], I'll weep until mine
eyelids with blood their tears ensue..121. The Devout Platter-maker and his Wife cccclxviii.? ? ? ? ? Thy presence honoureth us and we Confess thy
magnanimity;.So he was concerned with an exceeding concern for his lack of travel and discovered this to his father, who said to him, "O my son,
why do I see thee chagrined?" And he answered, "I would fain travel." Quoth Aboulhusn, "O my son, none travelleth save those whose occasion is
urgent and those who are compelled thereunto [by need]. As for thee, O my son, thou enjoyest ample fortune; so do thou content thyself with that
which God hath given thee and be bounteous [unto others], even as He hath been bounteous unto thee; and afflict not thyself with the toil and
hardship of travel, for indeed it is said that travel is a piece of torment." (5) But the youth said, "Needs must I travel to Baghdad, the abode of
peace.".46. The Sharper of Alexandria and the Master of Police cccxli.Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter, iii. 199..As the version of the
sixth and seventh voyages of Sindbad the Sailor contained in (197) the Calcutta Edition (1814-18) of the first two hundred Nights and in the text of
the Voyages published by M. Langles (Paris, 1814) differs very materially from that of the complete Calcutta (1839-42) Edition (198) (which is, in
this case, practically identical with those of Boulac and Breslau), adopted by me as my standard text in the translation of "The Book of the
Thousand Nights and One Night," the story of the seventh voyage in particular turning upon an altogether different set of incidents, related nearly
as in the old version of M. Galland, I now give a translation of the text of the two voyages in question afforded by the Calcutta (1814-18) Edition,
corrected and completed by collation with that of M. Langles, from which it differs only in being slightly less full. It will be observed that in this
version of the story the name Sindbad is reserved for the Sailor, the porter being called Hindbad..The Sixth Night of the Month.O friends, the East
wind waxeth, the morning draweth near, iii. 123..King Shehriyar marvelled at these things and Shehrzad said to him, "Thou marvelledst at that
which befell thee on the part of women; yet hath there befallen the kings of the Chosroes before thee what was more grievous than that which befell
thee, and indeed I have set forth unto thee that which betided khalifs and kings and others than they with their women, but the exposition is long
and hearkening groweth tedious, and in this [that I have already told thee] is sufficiency for the man of understanding and admonishment for the
wise.".When the king heard this from the vizier, he bade him go away [and he withdrew to his house]..When the Khalif heard this, he said, "By
Allah, O Jerir, Omar possesseth but a hundred dirhems." (66) [And he cried out to his servant, saying,] "Ho, boy! give them to him." Moreover, he
gave him the ornaments of his sword; and Jerir went forth to the [other] poets, who said to him, "What is behind thee?" (67) And he answered, "A
man who giveth to the poor and denieth the poets, and I am well-pleased with him." (68).An if ye'd of evil be quit, look that no evil ye do, ii.
192..Mariyeh, El Abbas and, iii. 53..When her mother went out from her, Mariyeh fell to chiding the damsel for that which she had done and said
to her, "Verily, death were leifer to me than this; so look thou discover not my affair to any and I charge thee return not to the like of this fashion."
Then she swooned away and lay awhile without life, and when she came to herself, she saw Shefikeh weeping over her; whereupon she took the
necklace from her neck and the mantle from her body and said to the damsel, "Lay them in a napkin of damask and carry them to El Abbas and
acquaint him with that wherein I am for the persistence of estrangement and the effects of forbiddance." So Shefikeh took them and carried them to
El Abbas, whom she found in act to depart, for that he was about to take horse for Yemen. She went in to him and gave him the napkin and that
which was therein, and when he opened it and saw what it contained, to wit, the mantle and the necklace, his vexation was excessive and his eyes
were distorted, [so that the whites thereof appeared] and his rage was manifest in them..When King Shah Bekht heard this, he said, "Most like all
they say of the vizier is leasing and his innocence will appear, even as that of the pious woman appeared." Then he comforted the vizier's heart and
bade him go to his house..101. The Adventures of Quicksilver Ali of Cairo dcclxvi.? ? ? ? ? He, who Mohammed sent, as prophet to mankind, Hath
to a just high-priest (61) the Khalifate assigned..Wife, The King and his Chamberlain's, ii. 53..57. Abou Nuwas with the Three Boys and the Khalif
Haroun er Reshid dcxlv.When the king heard his chamberlain's story, he was confounded and abashed and said to him, 'Abide on thy wonted
service and till thy land, for that the lion entered it, but marred it not, and he will never more return thither.' (61) Then he bestowed on him a dress
of honour and made him a sumptuous present; and the man returned to his wife and people, rejoicing and glad, for that his heart was set at rest
concerning his wife. Nor," added the vizier, "O king of the age, is this rarer or more extraordinary than the story of the fair and lovely woman,
endowed with amorous grace, with the foul-favoured man.".When the morning morrowed, the people went seeking for him, but found him not; and
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when the king knew this, he was perplexed concerning his affair and abode unknowing what he should do. Then he sought for a vizier to fill his
room, and the king's brother said, 'I have a vizier, a sufficient man.' 'Bring him to me,' said the king. So he brought him a man, whom he set at the
head of affairs; but he seized upon the kingdom and clapped the king in irons and made his brother king in his stead. The new king gave himself up
to all manner of wickedness, whereat the folk murmured and his vizier said to him, 'I fear lest the Indians take the old king and restore him to the
kingship and we both perish; wherefore, if we take him and cast him into the sea, we shall be at rest from him; and we will publish among the folk
that he is dead.' And they agreed upon this. So they took him up and carrying him out to sea, cast him in..As for the vizier, the sultan discovereth
unto him his affairs, private and public; and know, O king, that the similitude of thee with the people is that of the physician with the sick man; and
the condition (169) of the vizier is that he be truthful in his sayings, trustworthy in all his relations, abounding in compassion for the folk and in
tender solicitude over them. Indeed, it is said, O king, that good troops (170) are like the druggist; if his perfumes reach thee not, thou still smallest
the sweet scent of them; and ill troops are like the black-smith; if his sparks burn thee not, thou smellest his nauseous smell. So it behoveth thee
take unto thyself a virtuous vizier, a man of good counsel, even as thou takest unto thee a wife displayed before thy face, for that thou hast need of
the man's righteousness for thine own amendment, (171) seeing that, if thou do righteously, the commons will do likewise, and if thou do evil, they
also will do evil.".Three Men and our Lord Jesus, The, i. 282..Then she carried him up [to the estrade] and seating him on the couch, brought him
meat and wine and gave him to drink; after which she put off all that was upon her of raiment and jewels and tying them up in a handkerchief, said
to him, "O my lord, this is thy portion, all of it." Moreover she turned to the Jew and said to him, "Arise, thou also, and do even as I." So he arose in
haste and went out, scarce crediting his deliverance. When the girl was assured of his escape, she put out her hand to her clothes [and jewels] and
taking them, said to the prefect, "Is the requital of kindness other than kindness? Thou hast deigned [to visit me and eat of my victual]; so now arise
and depart from us without ill-[doing]; or I will give one cry and all who are in the street will come forth." So the Amir went out from her, without
having gotten a single dirhem; and on this wise she delivered the Jew by the excellence of her contrivance.'.? ? ? ? ? Mohammed, then, I do
confess, God's chosen prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth say..[One day], as the ship was sailing along, and we
unknowing where we were, behold, the captain came down [from the mast] and casting his turban from his head, fell to buffeting his face and
plucking at his beard and weeping and supplicating [God for deliverance]. We asked him what ailed him, and he answered, saying, 'Know, O my
masters, that the ship is fallen among shallows and drifteth upon a sand-bank of the sea. Another moment [and we shall be upon it]. If we clear the
bank, [well and good]; else, we are all dead men and not one of us will be saved; wherefore pray ye to God the Most High, so haply He may deliver
us from these deadly perils, or we shall lose our lives.' So saying, he mounted [the mast] and set the sail, but at that moment a contrary wind smote
the ship, and it rose upon the crest of the waves and sank down again into the trough of the sea..Then the prince's mother bade fetch the five
slave-girls to that assembly; whereupon they came and the ten damsels foregathered. The queen seated five of them on her son's right hand and
other five on his left and the folk assembled about them. Then she bade the five who had remained with her speak forth somewhat of verse, so they
might entertain therewith the assembly and that El Abbas might rejoice therein. Now she had clad them in the richest of raiment and adorned them
with trinkets and ornaments and wroughten work of gold and silver and collars of gold, set with pearls and jewels. So they came forward, with
harps and lutes and psalteries and recorders and other instruments of music before them, and one of them, a damsel who came from the land of
China and whose name was Baoutheh, advanced and tightened the strings of her lute. Then she cried out from the top of her head (127) and
improvising, sang the following verses:.111. The Pilgrim and the Old Woman who dwelt in the Desert ccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings
dccccix.? ? ? ? ? b. The Falcon and the Birds clii.The vizier's story pleased King Shah Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and the
old woman; so he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his house and abode there the next day..Ilan Shah and Abou
Temam, Story of, i. 126..Then he turned to the woman and said to her, 'And thou, what sayst thou?' So she expounded to him her case and
recounted to him all that had betided her and her husband, first and last, up to the time when they took up their abode with the old man and woman
who dwelt on the sea-shore. Then she set out that which the Magian had practised on her of knavery and how he had carried her off in the ship and
all that had betided her of humiliation and torment, what while the cadis and judges and deputies hearkened to her speech. When the king heard the
last of his wife's story, he said, 'Verily, there hath betided thee a grievous matter; but hast thou knowledge of what thy husband did and what came
of his affair?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'I have no knowledge of him, save that I leave him no hour unremembered in fervent prayer, and
never, whilst I live, will he cease to be to me the father of my children and my father's brother's son and my flesh and my blood.' Then she wept and
the king bowed his head, whilst his eyes brimmed over with tears at her story..91. The Schoolmaster who Fell in Love by Report ccccii.A certain
thief was a [cunning] workman and used not to steal aught, till he had spent all that was with him; moreover, he stole not from his neighbours,
neither companied with any of the thieves, lest some one should come to know him and his case get wind. On this wise he abode a great while, in
flourishing case, and his secret was concealed, till God the Most High decreed that he broke in upon a poor man, deeming that he was rich. When
he entered the house, he found nought, whereat he was wroth, and necessity prompted him to wake the man, who was asleep with his wife. So he
aroused him and said to him, 'Show me thy treasure.'.90. The Devout Prince cccci.Presently, his father and his mother heard of the matter;
whereupon the former arose and going up to the place, wrote a letter and [presented it to the king, who] read it, and behold, therein was written,
saying, 'Have pity on me, so may God have pity on thee, and hasten not in the slaughter [of my son]; for indeed I acted hastily in a certain affair
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and drowned his brother in the sea, and to this day I drink the cup of his anguish. If thou must needs kill him, kill me in his stead.' Therewith the
old merchant prostrated himself before the king and wept; and the latter said to him, 'Tell me thy story.' 'O my lord,' answered the merchant, 'this
youth had a brother and I [in my haste] cast them both into the sea.' And he related to him his story from first to last, whereupon the king cried out
with an exceeding great cry and casting himself down from the throne, embraced his father and brother and said to the former, 'By Allah, thou art
my very father and this is my brother and thy wife is our mother.' And they abode weeping, all three..When the king heard this, his admiration
redoubled and he said, "Of a truth, destiny is forewritten to all creatures, and I will not accept (14) aught that is said against my vizier the loyal
counsellor." And he bade him go to his house..? ? ? ? ? And eye that knoweth not the sweet of sleep; yet she, who caused My dole, may Fortune's
perfidies for aye from her abstain!.? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story cxlix.91. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el Ain dclxxviii.Meanwhile, news
came to his wife that her husband had taken service with King Such-an-one; so she arose and taking her two sons, (for she had given birth to twin
boys in his absence,) set out for those parts. As fate would have it, they happened upon an island and her husband came thither that very night in
the ship. [When the woman heard of the coming of the ship], she said to her children, 'This ship cometh from the country where your father is; so
go ye to the sea-shore, that ye may enquire of him.' So they repaired to the sea-shore and [going up into the ship], fell to playing about it and
occupied themselves with their play till the evening..? ? ? ? ? Raiment of silk and sendal, too, he brought to us for gift, And me in marriage sought
therewith; yet, all his pains despite,.So Aamir took the water-skin and made for the water; but, when he came to the well, behold, two young men
with gazelles, and when they saw him, they said to him, "Whither wilt thou, O youth, and of which of the Arabs art thou?" "Harkye, lads,"
answered he, "fill me my water-skin, for that I am a stranger man and a wayfarer and I have a comrade who awaiteth me." Quoth they, "Thou art no
wayfarer, but a spy from El Akil's camp." Then they took him and carried him to [their king] Zuheir ben Shebib; and when he came before him, he
said to him, "Of which of the Arabs art thou?" Quoth Aamir, "I am a wayfarer." And Zuheir said, "Whence comest thou and whither wilt thou?" "I
am on my way to Akil," answered Aamir. When he named Akil, those who were present were agitated; but Zuheir signed to them with his eyes and
said to him, "What is thine errand with Akil?" Quoth he, "We would fain see him, my friend and I.".Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land
where my loved ones dwell, I pray, ii. 204, 271..I went out one night to the house of one of my friends and when it was the middle of the night, I
sallied forth alone [to go home]. When I came into the road, I espied a sort of thieves and they saw me, whereupon my spittle dried up; but I
feigned myself drunken and staggered from side to side, crying out and saying, "I am drunken." And I went up to the walls right and left and made
as if I saw not the thieves, who followed me till I reached my house and knocked at the door, when they went away..? ? ? ? ? Thine honour,
therefore, guard and eke thy secret keep, Nor save to one free-born and true thy case confess..One day, as he went wandering about the streets, he
espied a woman of the utmost beauty and grace, and what he saw of her charms amazed him and there betided him what made him forget his
present plight. She accosted him and jested with him and he besought her of foregathering and companionship. She consented to this and said to
him, 'Let us go to thy lodging.' With this he repented and was perplexed concerning his affair and grieved for that which must escape him of her
company by reason of the straitness of his hand, (261) for that he had no jot of spending money. But he was ashamed to say, 'No,' after he had made
suit to her; so he went on before her, bethinking him how he should rid himself of her and casting about for an excuse which he might put off on
her, and gave not over going from street to street, till he entered one that had no issue and saw, at the farther end, a door, whereon was a padlock..?
? ? ? ? She comes in a robe the colour of ultramarine, Blue as the stainless sky, unflecked with white;.Then he bade lodge him near himself and was
bountiful to him and took him apart and said to him, 'Expound to me the story of the phial and whence then knewest that the water therein was that
of a man, and he a stranger and a Jew, and that his ailment was indigestion?' ' It is well,' answered the weaver. ' Thou must know that we people of
Persia are skilled in physiognomy (23) and I saw the woman to be rosy-cheeked, blue-eyed and tall. Now these attributes belong to women who are
enamoured of a man and are distraught for love of him; (24) moreover, I saw her consumed [with anxiety]; wherefore I knew that the patient was
her husband. As for his strangerhood, I observed that the woman's attire differed from that of the people of the city, wherefore I knew that she was
a stranger; and in the mouth of the phial I espied a yellow rag, (25) whereby I knew that the patient was a Jew and she a Jewess. Moreover, she
came to me on the first day [of the week]; (26) and it is the Jews' custom to take pottages (27) and meats that have been dressed overnight (28) and
eat them on the Sabbath day, (29) hot and cold, and they exceed in eating; wherefore indigestion betideth them. On this wise I was directed and
guessed that which thou hast heard.'.Now the uncle's son of the king of the city had aforetime disputed [the kingship] with him, and the people
misliked the king; but God the Most High decreed that he should get the better of his cousin. However, jealousy of him abode in his heart and he
acquainted the vizier, who hid it not and sent [him] money. Moreover, he fell to summoning [all strangers who came to the town], man after man,
and questioning them of their faith and their worldly estate, and whoso answered him not [to his liking], he took his good. (231) Now a certain
wealthy man of the Muslims was on a journey and it befell that he arrived at that city by night, unknowing what was to do, and coming to the ruin
aforesaid, gave the old woman money and said to her, 'No harm upon thee.' Whereupon she lifted up her voice and prayed [for him], He set down
his merchandise by her [and abode with her] the rest of the night and the next day..The learned man bethought him awhile of this, then made for
Khelbes's house, which adjoined his own, still holding the latter; and when they entered, they found the young man lying on the bed with Khelbes's
wife; whereupon quoth he to him, 'O accursed one, the calamity is with thee and in thine own house!' So Khelbes put away his wife and went forth,
fleeing, and returned not to his own land. This, then," continued the vizier, "is the consequence of lewdness, for whoso purposeth in himself craft
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and perfidy, they get possession of him, and had Khelbes conceived of himself that (266) which he conceived of the folk of dishonour and
calamity, there had betided him nothing of this. Nor is this story, rare and extraordinary though it be, more extraordinary or rarer than that of the
pious woman whose husband's brother accused her of lewdness.".? ? ? ? ? Far though you dwell, I'll ne'er your neighbourhood forget, O friends,
whose lovers still for you are stupefied..? ? ? ? ? O friends, the tears flow ever, in mockery of my pain; My heart is sick for sev'rance and
love-longing in vain..? ? ? ? ? Thou only art the whole of our desire; indeed Thy love is hid within our hearts' most secret core..Then he braced up
his courage and gathering his skirts about him, threw himself into the water, and it bore him along with an exceeding might and carrying him under
the earth, stayed not till it brought him out into a deep valley, wherethrough ran a great river, that welled up from under the earth. When he found
himself on the surface of the earth, he abode perplexed and dazed all that day; after which he came to himself and rising, fared on along the valley,
till he came to an inhabited land and a great village in the dominions of the king his father. So he entered the village and foregathered with its
inhabitants, who questioned him of his case; whereupon he related to them his history and they marvelled at him, how God had delivered him from
all this. Then he took up his abode with them and they loved him exceedingly..Then the Khalif took him into his especial favour and married him
and bestowed largesse on him and lodged him with himself in the palace and made him of the chief of his boon-companions, and indeed he was
preferred with him above them and the Khalif advanced him over them all. Now they were ten in number, to wit, El Ijli and Er Recashi and Ibdan
and Hassan el Feresdec and El Lauz and Es Seker and Omar et Tertis and Abou Nuwas (34) and Abou Ishac en Nedim and Aboulhusn el Khelia,
and by each of them hangeth a story that is told in other than this book. And indeed Aboulhusn became high in honour with the Khalif and
favoured above all, so that he sat with him and the Lady Zubeideh bint el Casim and married the latter's treasuress, whose name was Nuzhet el
Fuad..? ? ? ? ? When the flies light on food, from the platter my hand I raise, though my spirit should long for the fare;.? ? ? ? ? a. The First
Calender's Story xi.'There was once an old man renowned for roguery, and he went, he and his mates, to one of the markets and stole thence a
parcel of stuffs. Then they separated and returned each to his quarter. Awhile after this, the old man assembled a company of his fellows and one of
them pulled out a costly piece of stuff and said, "Will any one of you sell this piece of stuff in its own market whence it was stolen, that we may
confess his [pre-eminence in] sharping?" Quoth the old man, "I will;" and they said, "Go, and God the Most High prosper thee!".So the vizier
returned to the king and said to him, "Verily, this youth hath merited grievous punishment, after abundance of bounty [bestowed on him], and it
may not be that a bitter kernel should ever become sweet; but, as for the woman, I am certified that there is no fault in her." Then he repeated to the
king the story which he had taught the queen, which when Azadbekht heard, he rent his clothes and bade fetch the youth. So they brought him and
stationed him before the king, who let bring the headsman, and the folk all fixed their eyes upon the youth, so they might see what the king should
do with him..When she had made an end of her song, the Commander of the Faithful said to her, "O damsel, thou art in love." "Yes," answered she.
And he said, "With whom?" Quoth she, "With my lord and my master, my love for whom is as the love of the earth for rain, or as the love of the
female for the male; and indeed the love of him is mingled with my flesh and my blood and hath entered into the channels of my bones. O
Commander of the Faithful, whenas I call him to mind, mine entrails are consumed, for that I have not accomplished my desire of him, and but that
I fear to die, without seeing him, I would assuredly kill myself." And he said, "Art thou in my presence and bespeakest me with the like of these
words? I will assuredly make thee forget thy lord.".When it was eventide, the chamberlain let bring two horses and great store of water and victual
and a saddle-camel and a man to show them the way. These he hid without the town, whilst he and the young man took with them a long rope,
made fast to a staple, and repaired to the palace. When they came thither, they looked and beheld the damsel standing on the roof. So they threw
her the rope and the staple; whereupon she [made the latter fast to the parapet and] wrapping her sleeves about her hands, slid down [the rope] and
landed with them. They carried her without the town, where they mounted, she and her lord, and fared on, whilst the guide forewent them, directing
them in the way, and they gave not over going night and day till they entered his father's house. The young man saluted his father, who rejoiced in
him, and he related to him all that had befallen him, whereupon he rejoiced in his safety..Man who was lavish of House and Victual to One whom
he knew not, The, i 293..? ? ? ? ? Ay, and we would have spread our bosoms in thy way, That so thy feet might fare on eyelids, carpet-wise..Now
the king of the Greeks heard tell of the damsel (132) and of the beauty and grace wherewith she was gifted, wherefore his heart clave to her and he
sent to seek her in marriage of Suleiman Shah, who could not refuse him. So he arose and going in to Shah Khatoun, said to her, 'O my daughter,
the king of the Greeks hath sent to me to seek thee in marriage. What sayst thou?' She wept and answered, saying, 'O king, how canst thou find it in
thy heart to bespeak me thus? Abideth there husband for me, after the son of my uncle?' 'O my daughter,' rejoined the king, 'it is indeed as thou
sayest; but let us look to the issues of affairs. Needs must I take account of death, for that I am an old man and fear not but for thee and for thy little
son; and indeed I have written to the king of the Greeks and others of the kings and said, "His uncle slew him," and said not that he [hath recovered
and] is living, but concealed his affair. Now hath the king of the Greeks sent to demand thee in marriage, and this is no thing to be refused and fain
would we have our back strengthened with him." (133) And she was silent and spoke not..? ? ? ? ? Yet, if with him forgotten be the troth-plight of
our loves, I have a king who of his grace will not forget me e'er..When the king heard the vizier's speech, he deemed it goodly and it pleased him;
so he bade him go away to his house, and there he abode his day long..? ? ? ? ? Look at the moss-rose, on its branches seen, Midmost its leafage,
covered all with green..To return to El Abbas, when he alighted from his charger, he put off his harness of war and rested awhile; after which he
brought out a shirt of Venetian silk and a gown of green damask and donning them, covered himself with a turban of Damietta stuff and girt his
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middle with a handkerchief. Then he went out a-walking in the thoroughfares of Baghdad and fared on till he came to the bazaar of the merchants.
There he found a merchant, with chess before him; so he stood watching him and presently the other looked up at him and said to him, "O youth,
what wilt thou stake upon the game?" And he answered, "Be it thine to decide." "Then be it a hundred dinars," said the merchant, and El Abbas
consented to him, whereupon quoth he, "O youth, produce the money, so the game may be fairly stablished." So El Abbas brought out a satin
purse, wherein were a thousand dinars, and laid down an hundred dinars therefrom on the edge of the carpet, whilst the merchant did the like, and
indeed his reason fled for joy, whenas he saw the gold in El Abbas his possession..3. The Porter and the Three Ladies of Baghdad xxviii.? ? ? ? ? p.
The Idiot and the Sharper dccccv.She abode with Ins ben Cais twelve years, during which time he was blessed with no children by her; wherefore
his breast was straitened, by reason of the failure of lineage, and he besought his Lord to vouchsafe him a child. Accordingly the queen conceived,
by permission of God the Most High; and when the days of her pregnancy were accomplished, she gave birth to a maid-child, than whom never
saw eyes a goodlier, for that her face was as it were a pure pearl or a shining lamp or a golden (50) candle or a full moon breaking forth of a cloud,
extolled be the perfection of Him who created her from vile water (51) and made her a delight to the beholders! When her father saw her on this
wise of loveliness, his reason fled for joy, and when she grew up, he taught her the art of writing and polite letters (52) and philosophy and all
manner of tongues. So she excelled the folk of her time and overpassed her peers; (53) and the sons of the kings heard of her and all of them
desired to look upon her..? ? ? ? ? How many, in Yemameh, (64) dishevelled widows plain! How many a weakling orphan unsuccoured doth
remain,.? ? ? ? ? And if into the briny sea one day she chanced to spit, Assuredly the salt sea's floods straight fresh and sweet would grow..When it
was eventide, the king caused avoid his sitting chamber and summoned the vizier, who presented himself and making his obeisance to the king,
kissed the earth before him and bespoke him as follows:."Out on thee!" exclaimed the king. "How great is thy craft and thy talk! Tell me, what was
their story." And the youth said, "O king,.? ? ? ? ? To lovers, "What see ye?" he saith, and to hearts of stone, "What love ye," quoth he, "[if to love
me ye disdain?"].? ? ? ? ? All through the day its light and when the night grows dark, My grief forsakes me not, no, nor my heavy cheer..78. The
Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife cccxc.?OF THE ISSUES OF GOOD AND EVIL ACTIONS..? ? ? ? ? Lovely with longing for its love's
embrace, The fear of his estrangement makes it lean..Now this servant was of the sons of the kings and had fled from his father, on account of an
offence he had committed. Then he went and took service with King Bihkerd and there happened to him what happened. After awhile, it chanced
that a man recognized him and went and told his father, who sent him a letter, comforting his heart and mind and [beseeching him] to return to him.
So he returned to his father, who came forth to meet him and rejoiced in him, and the prince's affairs were set right with him..? ? ? ? ? Thou, thou
enjoy'st repose and comfortable sleep, Nor of the mis'ries reckst by which my heart is wried..? ? ? ? ? Deem not, O youth, that I to thee incline;
indeed, no part Have I in those who walk the ways, the children of the tent. (87).Quintessence of Things, The King who knew the, i. 230..? ? ? ? ?
The best of all religions your love is, for in you Are love and life made easeful, untroubled and sincere..40. The Khalif El Mamoun and the Strange
Doctor cccvi.As they were thus in the enjoyment of all that in most delicious of easance and delight, and indeed the wine was sweet to them and the
talk pleasant, behold, there came a knocking at the door. So the master of the house went out, that he might see what was to do, and found ten men
of the Khalif's eunuchs at the door. When he saw this, he was amazed and said to them, "What is to do?" Quoth they, "The Commander of the
Faithful saluteth thee and requireth of thee the slave-girl whom thou hast for sale and whose name is Sitt el Milah." By Allah," answered the other,
"I have sold her." And they said, "Swear by the head of the Commander of the Faithful that she is not in thy dwelling." He made oath that he had
sold her and that she was no longer at his disposal; but they paid no *need to his word and forcing their way into the house, found the damsel and
the young Damascene in the sitting-chamber. So they laid hands upon her, and the youth said, "This is my slave-girl, whom I have bought with my
money." But they hearkened not to his speech and taking her, carried her off to the Commander of the Faithful.."There was once a merchant named
Abou Temam, and he was a man of understanding and good breeding, quick-witted and truthful in all his affairs, and he had wealth galore. Now
there was in his land an unjust king and a jealous, and Abou Temam feared for his wealth from this king and said, 'I will remove hence to another
place where I shall not be in fear.' So he made for the city of Ilan Shah and built himself a palace therein and transporting his wealth thither, took
up his abode there. Presently, the news of him reached King Ilan Shah; so he sent to bid him to his presence and said to him, 'We know of thy
coming to us and thine entry under our allegiance, and indeed we have heard of thine excellence and wit and generosity; so welcome to thee and
fair welcome! The land is thy land and at thy commandment, and whatsoever occasion thou hast unto us, it is [already] accomplished unto thee;
and it behoveth that thou be near our person and of our assembly.' Abou Temam prostrated himself to the king and said to him, 'O king, I will serve
thee with my wealth and my life, but do thou excuse me from nearness unto thee, for that, [if I took service about thy person], I should not be safe
from enemies and enviers.' Then he addressed himself to serve the king with presents and largesses, and the king saw him to be intelligent,
well-bred and of good counsel; so he committed to him the ordinance of his affairs and in his hand was the power to bind and loose..? ? ? ? ? a.
Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police cccxliii.Fuller and his Wife, The, i. 261..Meanwhile, El Abbas abode with his cousin Akil twenty days,
after which he made ready for the journey to Baghdad and letting bring the booty he had gotten of King Zuheir, divided it between himself and his
cousin. Then he set out for Baghdad, and when he came within two days' journey of the city, he called his servant Aamir and bade him mount his
charger and forego him with the baggage-train and the cattle. So Aamir [took horse and] fared on till he came to Baghdad, and the season of his
entering was the first of the day; nor was there little child or hoary old man in the city but came forth to divert himself with gazing on those flocks
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and herds and upon the goodliness of those slave-girls, and their wits were amazed at what they saw. Presently the news reached the king that the
young man El Abbas, who had gone forth from him, was come back with herds and rarities and slaves and a mighty host and had taken up his
sojourn without the city, whilst his servant Aamir was presently come to Baghdad, so he might make ready dwelling- places for his lord, wherein
he should take up his abode..The Twelfth Night of the Month..122. El Hejjaj ben Yousuf and the Pious Man cccclxx.? ? ? ? ? Between mine eyes
and wake ye have your dwelling-place, and thus My tears flow on unceasingly, my sighs know no relent..Bihkerd, Story of King, i. 121..When
Hafizeh had made an end of her song, El Abbas said to her, "Well done! Indeed, thou quickenest hearts from sorrows." Then he called another
damsel of the daughters of the Medes, by name Merjaneh, and said to her, "O Merjaneh, sing to me upon the days of separation." "Hearkening and
obedience," answered she and improvising, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? I am the champion-slayer, the warrior without peer; My foes I slay,
destroying the hosts, when I appear..68. Kisra Anoushirwan and the Village Damsel dcliii.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor
dxliii.There abode once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace, the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, and he
had boon-companions and story-tellers, to entertain him by night Among his boon-companions was a man called Abdallah ben Nan, who was high
in favour with him and dear unto him, so that he was not forgetful of him a single hour. Now it befell, by the ordinance of destiny, that it became
manifest to Abdallah that he was grown of little account with the Khalif and that he paid no heed unto him; nor, if he absented himself, did he
enquire concerning him, as had been his wont. This was grievous to Abdallah and he said in himself, "Verily, the heart of the Commander of the
Faithful and his fashions are changed towards me and nevermore shall I get of him that cordiality wherewith he was wont to entreat me." And this
was distressful to him and concern waxed upon him, so that he recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police
dciv.As for the youth, he gave his governor a thousand dirhems and despatched him to his father, to fetch money from him, so he might pay the rest
of the girl's price, saying to him, 'Be not [long] absent.' But the governor said in himself, 'How shall I go to his father and say to him, "Thy son hath
wasted thy money and wantoned it away"? (180) With what eye shall I look on him, and indeed, I am he in whom he confided and to whom he hath
entrusted his son? Indeed, this were ill seen. Nay, I will fare on to the pilgrimage (181) [with the caravan of pilgrims], in despite of this fool of a
youth; and when he is weary [of waiting], he will demand back the money [he hath already paid] and return to his father, and I shall be quit of
travail and reproach.' So he went on with the caravan to the pilgrimage (182) and took up his abode there..? ? ? ? ? Lo, in my heart the heat of every
heart burns high And in mine eyes unite the tears of every eye..? ? ? ? ? Still, as my transports wax, grows restlessness on me And woes have ta'en
the place of love-delight denied..106. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence of the Sexes ccccxix.I abode in my
house, ill, a whole month; after which I went to the bath and coming out, opened my shop [and sat selling and buying as usual], but saw no more of
the man or the woman, till, one day, there stopped before my shop a young man, [a Turcoman], as he were the full moon; and he was a
sheep-merchant and had with him a bag, wherein was money, the price of sheep that he had sold. He was followed by the woman, and when he
stopped at my shop, she stood by his side and cajoled him, and indeed he inclined to her with a great inclination. As for me, I was consumed with
solicitude for him and fell to casting furtive glances at him and winked at him, till he chanced to look round and saw me winking at him;
whereupon the woman looked at me and made a sign with her hand and went away. The Turcoman followed her and I counted him dead, without
recourse; wherefore I feared with an exceeding fear and shut my shop. Then I journeyed for a year's space and returning, opened my shop;
whereupon, behold, the woman came up to me and said, 'This is none other than a great absence.' Quoth I, 'I have been on a journey;' and she said,
'Why didst thou wink at the Turcoman?' 'God forbid!' answered I. 'I did not wink at him.' Quoth she, 'Beware lest thou cross me;' and went
away..When the folk heard his words, they talked of letting him go; but the Persian said, 'O folk, let not his speech beguile you. This fellow is none
other than a thief who knoweth how to sing, and when he happeneth on the like of us, he is a singer.' 'O our lord,' answered they, 'this man is a
stranger, and needs must we release him.' Quoth he, 'By Allah, my heart revolteth from this fellow! Let me make an end of him with beating.' But
they said, 'Thou mayst nowise do that' So they delivered the singer from the Persian, the master of the house, and seated him amongst them,
whereupon he fell to singing to them and they rejoiced in him..When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's story, he gave him leave to withdraw to his
own house and he abode there the rest of the night and the next day till the evening..Wife and the Learned Man, Khelbes and his, i. 301..? ? ? ? ?
Hence on the morrow forth I fare and leave your land behind; So take your leave of us nor fear mishap or ill event..139. Khuzeimeh ben Bishr and
Ikrimeh el Feyyas dclxxxii
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